
Charminster Parish Council meeting Tuesday 5th December 2017
at Charlton Down Village Hall at 7pm
Minutes
Present: Mark Simons, MS (Chair), Carol Matthews, CM (Vice Chair), Iain Young, IY, Gill Reece, GR, Keith Beeson, KB, Sandie Woodrow, SW, Kenneth Addison, KA, Richard East, RE, Tim Yarker, TY

In attendance: Zoe Huckle (Clerk), 1 member of the public and PCSO Sarah Pilcher between 8.10pm and 8.30pm

2017/162
Declarations of Interest – to record declarations of interest in any item on the agenda.


There were no declarations of interest.

2017/163
To consider grant of dispensations


None received.

2017/164
To receive apologies for absence

Apologies had been received from Susie Pearson, Mandy Edwards, Peter White, Cllr Jill Haynes and Cllr Fred Horsington

2017/165
To approve the minutes of the meeting held on 7th November 2017

CM proposed accepting the minutes of the last meeting. IY seconded and the majority voted in favour.

2017/166
Matters arising from the above minutes
MS confirmed that discussions between DCC and the Ilchester estates regarding the cycleway were still ongoing and he hoped for further progress over the next month or so.
DCC have confirmed that they should be able to fund the North Street footpath through the Local Transport Plan through a contractor in the new financial year. It was unclear as to whether planning permission would need to be sought and therefore SW proposed an allowance of £200 to pay for the permission should it be necessary. CM seconded the proposal and all voted in favour.

A resident had contacted the Parish Council regarding the erection of a mirror on the junction of East Hill as visibility is restricted. KB enquired as to whether this may be a possibility. MS was unsure as to whether a mirror would be helpful but would ask our Community Highways Officer.
The issue of the C12 speed limit reduction would be discussed at cabinet on the 6th December. Cllr Haynes had assured MS she would speak in favour of the limit reduction should she be given the opportunity.
2017/167
Public Discussion Period 


There was no need to suspend for the public discussion period.

2017/168
District Councillors’ Report
TY informed the Parish Council that the Joint Committee had met again, and are pushing ahead for an electoral boundary review to be agreed and in place before elections begin in May 2019. Furthermore, plans to recruit extra staff to support the process were underway. 

Purbeck and East Dorset District Councils will meet later this month to decide whether to join the Unitary Authority. Christchurch are holding a referendum which will be complete by mid-December.

2017/169
County Councillors Report


Cllr Jill Haynes was not in attendance.

2017/170
To approve representatives from each ward for the Pilot board of trustees – nominations have been received from each ward

KA proposed Mandy Edwards from the North Ward and Tim Yarker from the South Ward. RE seconded and all voted in favour.
2017/171
Update on progress relating to Charminster Village 20mph zone 

Costs for the proposed 20mph zone were yet to be received and therefore it would not be possible to make a decision on the matter at the current time.

2017/172
SID costings

This item was deferred.
2017/173
Update on progress relating to the new Community Hall and arrange date for a working party meeting

A variation on the 106 agreement had been received. MS ran through the changes which although reasonably minor some clarification on trigger points would need to be sought.

A total of £40,000 would be given to the Parish Council on completion of the community hall, this would be made up of:


£25,000 towards maintenance of the building


£10,000 towards maintenance of the carpark


£5,000 towards maintenance of the outside area


IY asked if the money may be used to help furnish the hall. MS felt that that would be down to the developer.


IY proposed delegating the responsibility for looking through the changes to the 106 agreement to the Chair and Vice Chair, SW seconded and all voted in favour.
2017/174
To review recommendations of the Finance and General Purpose committee meeting held on 29th November 2017

KA read through the proposed budget that had been discussed at the F&GP meeting. The budget had been circulated to Councillors ahead of the meeting for review.

CM proposed accepting the budget including the 3.1% increase to the precept. KA seconded and all voted in favour.


There was some further discussion about adding an estimate of income to the budget, as well as reviewing the open spaces budget more thoroughly and adding an extra column within the document to specify actual spend. It was agreed that these issues were for the F&GP committee to discuss at their meeting in February.







ACTION: KA to arrange date for F&GP meeting in February to discuss these items
2017/175
Finance
a) Financial Statement 
b) Payments to be agreed
KB proposed accepting the financial statement and payments, SW seconded and all voted in favour.

After reviewing the list of allocated monies, it was felt that rotavating the nature area should be removed from the list and the £200 for tree works in the Churchyard should be taken out if the payment had been made. Also, grass cutting in the edible orchard should be paid for from the open spaces fund and the Cricket Club entrance works should not be paid for from the open spaces fund.

c) Precept

This item had been discussed under item 2017/174
2017/176
Planning Matters


WDDC Proposed Public Path Diversion Order



Public Footpath Nos. S14/30 and S14/34, Parish of Charminster
After some discussion regarding the footpath, KB proposed that the Clerk write to Countryside Access Management Ltd to inform that although the Parish Council has no objection to the diversion some clarification on ownership, maintenance and safety precautions would be required. IY seconded and all voted in favour.
To agree, for the period until the next meeting in February, decisions on planning be devolved to planning committees - unless deemed inappropriate, depending on individual applications, by the Chair
CM proposed accepting that planning decisions should be devolved to wards until the February meeting. KA seconded, and all voted in favour.

TY informed the Parish Council that the District Council Planning Committee would be discussing the proposed development on Strawberry Field on 16th January.

At this point in the meeting PSCO Sarah Pilcher arrived to update the Parish Council on local police matters. A few incidents had taken place recently, The Gamekeeper had been broken into, as well as a car on West Hill and a snooper had been seen in a garden on East Hill. Fraud and scams are particularly prevalent at the moment and Dorset Police would be hosting an information session for the public at Dorchester Library on Thursday 7th December. PCSO Pilcher went on to inform the Parish Council that there may be a reshuffle of staff over the coming months due to the introduction of a new PCSI role, this new role would allow career progression for current PCSO’s to low level investigation work.
PCSO Pilcher left the meeting at this point.
2017/177
Charlton Down and Forston
a) Forston noticeboard
Deferred.
b) To review and agree quotes for Orchard pruning
CM proposed spending up to £500 to have the orchard pruned. KA seconded and all voted in favour.

c) To discuss issues relating to bridleway S14/20

GR complained that the S14/20 was boggy and not safe for users of the bridleway. GR proposed that the Clerk report the issue to DCC and ask them to make the surface safe and appropriate. CM seconded and the majority voted in favour.
 




ACTION: Clerk to report problem to DCC Rights of Way

2017/178
Charminster
a) Skateboard feature for North Street play area
Deferred.

b) Hedge cutting

IY handed out his report on the hedges owned by the parish council that need to be cut in Charminster. He felt that professional advice would need to be sought at some point before a formal 3 year contract was drawn up. SW proposed spending up to £400 to have the hedges cut back and for the Chair to meet with contractors to show them what would need to be done to bring them back under control. IY seconded and all voted in favour.
2017/179
Matters of Information and Interest and items for next agenda
KA informed the Parish Council that Charlton Down History Group had recently disbanded and as such would wish to make a donation of £600 to the Parish Council to purchase a bench to commemorate the centenary of the end of WW1 to be located near the cricket pitch. CM proposed accepting the donation and for the Clerk to thank the Chair of the organisation. SW seconded and all voted in favour. KA would bring details of the commemorative bench to the February meeting.





ACTION: KA to bring details of the commemorative bench to the February meeting.
It was agreed to discuss the future of the brought forward list at the next meeting.





ACTION: Clerk to add to February agenda

It was agreed that the Clerk would arrange a date, sometime after the 16th January, for a working party to meet to discuss the community hall. 




ACTION: Clerk to arrange working party meeting

2017/180
Date of next meeting – 6th February 2018 at Charminster Village Hall at 7pm 
